DGfS/GLOW Summer School: Micro- & Macrovariation University of Stuttgart, Aug. 14 - Sept. 2, 2006

The Germanic Languages and the SOV/SVO difference

VI. Accounting for Germanic Clause Structure - an OT-approach

Sten Vikner

Department of English, Institute of Language, Literature & Culture, University of Aarhus, DK-8000 Århus C, Denmark

sten.vikner@hum.au.dk - http://www.hum.au.dk/engelsk/engsv

Language abbreviations

- Af. = Afrikaans Da. = Danish Du. = Dutch En. = English
- **Fa**. = Faroese
- **Fr**. = French
- **Fs**. = Frisian
- **Ge**. = (Standard) German
- Ic. = Icelandic
- Yi. = Yiddish

Contents

Abstract, 3

- 0. Central ideas of Optimality Theory, 4
- 1. Constraints, 7
 - 1.1 Constraints related to richness of inflection, 7

1.2 Constraints related to directionality, 9

- 2. Embedded clauses: V°-to-I° movement and VO vs. OV, 11
- 3. Typologies, 16
 - 3.1 Four or six different types? 16
 - 3.2 A "missing" language? 17
 - 3.3 Constraint conjuction, 18
- 4. V2 clauses, 19
- 5. The special status in English of "light" verb do and other auxiliary verbs, 23
 - 5.1 "Verbs are inserted in V°" is a violable constraint, 23
 - 5.2 Main verb syntax versus auxiliary verb syntax, 25
 - 5.3 The position of finite thematic verbs, 29
 - 5.4 The position of finite non-thematic verbs, 30
 - 5.5 The position of finite verbs in questions, 31
 - 5.6 The position of finite verbs in negated clauses, 33
 - 5.7 Early Modern English, 34
- 6. Conclusions, 35
 - 6.1 Conclusions, sections 1-4, 35
 - 6.2 Conclusions, section 5, 35
 - 6.3 Not covered, 36

References, 38

Abstract

Hand-out I argued for the existence of a link between rich verbal inflection (e.g. Icelandic) vs. poor (e.g. Danish) and presence of V°-to-I° movement (e.g. Icelandic) vs. absence (e.g. Danish). Hand-outs IV & V argued that this link did not hold so straightforwardly for the OV-languages. Below, I will suggest that checking of distinctively marked person features, which takes place when the lexical element moves to the relevant functional X°, is the result of a violable constraint, **Check-Distinctive-Person**.

There is thus a reason to move a verb which is distinctively marked for person to the functional head Pers°, namely to avoid violation of this checking constraint. There is no such reason to motivate movement of a verb whose person features are not distinctively marked, because, irrespective of whether it moves to Pers° or not, it does not violate this constraint.

The violability of the checking constraint makes it possible to integrate OV-languages into the analysis, allowing for OV-languages with distinctive person marking like German and OV-languages without distinctive person marking like Afrikaans to have the finite verb in the same position, i.e. to lack V°-to-I° movement.

Grimshaw (1999, 2000) and Zepter (2003) replace/explain "movement only as a last resort" by means of the constraints **Head-Left** and **Head-Right**, and I will argue that by adding another headedness constraint, **Pred-Right** ("predicate head right"), the VO/OV difference across the Germanic languages may be accounted for, while still allowing for Germanic OV-languages differing from consistent head-last languages like Turkish and Japanese.

The analysis predicts six different language types, where only five are found. In section 3, it is shown how a particular application of Smolensky's (1995, 1997) "local constraint conjunction" may remedy this.

Section 4 will show how the difference between embedded clauses and V2 clauses can be derived by means of the constraint **obligatory heads**.

Section 5 concentrates on English, and argues that modern English is unique in that there are two different types of finite verbs with different syntax, and also that the two verb types should be taken to be thematic and non-thematic verbs, rather than main and auxiliary verbs (cf. Roberts 1985).

A comprehensive analysis is given of the complex syntax of these two types of English finite verbs (also as compared to finite verbs both in languages with and languages without V°-to-I° movement) in terms of violable (and potentially conflicting) constraints, in particular the following three:

- Verb-in-V° (all verbs should be base-generated in V°),
- V°-Right (elements inserted under V° should be to the right of their XP-sisters)
- Head Movement Constraint (HMC, heads may not `skip' other heads when they move, e.g. verbs should not skip over negation on their way to I° or C°)

As in Vikner (2001b), it will be argued that whereas do-insertion in negated clauses results from the **HMC** being less violable than **Verb-in-V°**, do-insertion in interrogative clauses results from the **V°-Right** being less violable than **Verb-in-V°**, and therefore there could be a language with do-insertion in one but not the other case. This is supported by the diachronic developments from Middle English to modern English, where do-insertion in questions seems to slightly predate do-insertion in negated clauses.

The previous stage, Middle English, and the subsequent loss of V°-to-I° movement (which as stated above was linked to developments in the inflectional system) will be accounted for in terms of a different constraint, Check Person Inflection.

0. Central ideas of Optimality Theory

Probably the major characteristic of optimality theory (cf. e.g. Prince & Smolensky 1993/2004, Grimshaw 1997, Kager 1999, and the papers in Legendre et al. 2001, and in Müller & Sternefeld 2001) is that constraints are taken to be relative ("soft") rather than absolute ("hard"):

- (1) a. ABSOLUTE: "If a sentence violates constraint C, it is ungrammatical"
 - b. **RELATIVE**: "That a sentence violates constraint C may be bad, but not as bad as if it had violated constraint B, which again is less bad than if it would violate constraint A"

In other words: Although there is a price to be paid every time a constraint is violated, the price is not always the grammaticality of the sentence in question.

Violability is one of four ideas central to optimality theory (from Grimshaw 1997:373):

- (2) a. Constraints may be violated
 - b. Constraints are ordered in a hierarchy

(A grammar is a particular ordering of constraints.)

c. Constraints are universal

(In all languages, the same constraints apply, except that they are ordered differently from language to language. Language variation is variation in the constraint hierarchy.)

d. Only the optimal candidate is grammatical

(All non-optimal candidates are ungrammatical. The optimal candidate of two is the one with the smallest violation of the highest constraint on which the two candidates differ.

The hierarchical ordering of constraints means that a violation of constraint A is more "expensive" than a violation of constraint B. If a particular candidate violates constraint A and another candidate violates constraint B, the second is less expensive and thus more optimal. If there are no other candidates, the candidate that violates only constraint B is optimal and therefore grammatical. If there is a candidate that violates neither A nor B but only e.g. constraint Z, this candidate will be even less expensive, hence optimal and grammatical.

That not all constraints are respected on the surface ("surface-true") makes it possible for constraints to conflict with each other. This again makes it possible to formulate more general (universal) constraints than is otherwise possible in generative grammar.

In Grimshaw's (1997:399) words: "Maximally general principles will inevitably conflict. The alternative is to formulate more specific principles which are designed never to conflict, and one price is generality. Only by allowing constraints to conflict can we avoid building the effects of every principle into all of the others that it potentially conflicts with."

Speas (1997:183) makes the same point: "The inviolability of the [...] principles is purchased at the price of complicating them". Speas then goes on to point out that even the principles of Principle and Parameter Theory are not inviolable:

(3)	Principle	Essence	Hedge
	Satisfy	All syntactic features must be satisfied	overtly if they are `strong' and covertly at Logical Form if they are weak.
	Full Interpretation	There can be no superfluous symbols in a representation	except symbols which delete before the interface level.
	Extended Projection Principle	All clauses must have a subject	except for languages which lack overt expletives.
	Case Filter	An NP must have Case	unless it is null.
	Binding Principle A	An anaphor must be bound in its governing category	unless it is one of a special class of anaphors which need not be bound.
	Binding Principle B	A pronoun must be free in its governing category	unless it occurs in an idiom like <i>lose her temper</i> .
	Binding Principle C	A name must be free	unless it is an epithet
	X-bar Principles	Every category has a head, a specifier and a complement	unless a given head takes no complement or has no features to check with its specifier.
	Projection Principle	Lexical properties cannot be changed in the course of a derivation	unless derivational morphology can take place in the syntax.
	Empty Category Principle	A trace must be properly governed	where "proper government" means government by a lexical head or a close enough antecedent.
	Theta Criterion	All thematic roles must be assigned to an argument position, and all argument positions must receive a thematic role	except that the agent of a passive my be absorbed by the verb, and the thematic roles of nouns need not be syntactically realised.
	Subjacency	Movement cannot skip potential landing sites	unless moving a "D-linked" wh-phrase. (Speas 1997:184, (6.24))

Instead of writing into each single principle the conditions under which it is violable (the "hedges"), we should pay more attention to violability and give it a more central role. The Minimalist programme (Chomsky 1995) pays more attention to violability than Principles and Parameters did, in so far as it has a whole group of principles which are violable, the "Economy considerations". However, also here it is written into each single principle (cf. the boldface parts below) when it must be violated in order for some other and more important principle not to be violated:

(4)	Economy Principles					
	Least Effort	Make the fewest number of move	s possible.			
	Procrastinate	Do not move overtly unless overt	movement is forced.			
	Greed	Do not move X unless X itself has a feature that is				
	satisfied via that movement.					
	Minimality	Movement must be to the closest p	oossible landing site.			
	Minimize Chain Links	Long-distance dependencies must be as short as				
		possible.	(Speas 1997:185, (6.25))			

Like Speas and other proponents of OT, I think that OT is simpler and more elegant, because it directly accounts for the interaction between violable constraints, and therefore makes it unnecessary to write the conditions into the individual constraints, and also because it allows more complicated types of interaction than the Minimalist framework does, even if certain implementations of Minimalism differ from Chomsky (1995) precisely in assigning a more central role to violability, see e.g. Bobaljik (1995:351).

Finally, it should be pointed out that the above references to violability of the constraints of the Principles and Parameters framework and of the Minimalist framework should only be taken to show that even these frameworks have to allow violability. I do not mean to suggest that OT absolutely has to incorporate violable versions of principles suggested in these frameworks.

Grimshaw (1998:12) makes this point very strongly: "Early work in OT syntax has often followed the strategy of taking existing constraints and examining the issue of whether they are violable (e.g. Grimshaw, Müller, Vikner, etc.). This strategy, while often useful, can also be dangerous. It is highly unlikely that, while pursuing theories of inviolable principles, researchers have found the very constraints that a theory of violability must posit. The very commitment of OT to general and primitive constraints is inconsistent with inviolability, and for this reason, relatively standard works on linguistic principles can be a source of OT syntactic constraints only of the least interesting kind. Many of the constraints proposed in the OT syntax literature will require significant further analysis."

While I agree with this in principle, I think that it is worth remembering that Principles and Parameters Theory and Minimalism also strive for generality. Thus, although Optimality Theory linguists should of course try to see if OT allows even higher generality, it should not be counted as a strong argument against a formulation of a particular constraint that it had/has a similar formulation in Principles and Parameters Theory or in Minimalism.

1. Constraints

1.1 Constraints related to richness of inflection

Assume an internal structure of a finite verb as in (5), which reflects a basic clause structure as in (6) (which is equivalent to e.g. the clause structure suggested by Belletti 1990: 28, (7), with "person" replacing "agreement"):

(5) [[[verb stem] tense affix] person affix]



I assume that Pers° and Tense° together correspond to what I referred to as I° in the previous hand-outs. I further assume that medial adverbials are adjoined to VP. This means that whereas it can be told (from its position relative to a medial adverbial) whether a verb is in V° or in Tense°/Pers°, it has no empirical consequences whether a verb is in Tense° or in Pers°. I shall therefore continue to refer to I° rather than to Tense°/Pers° in connection with discussion of data.

What seems to count (at least for the VO-languages, cf. hand-out I) is not whether or not a feature is marked but whether or not it is **distinctively** marked. An inflectional feature is distinctively marked if it is possible to obtain a different form by varying the feature in question (e.g. person) with respect to the X° that it attaches to (e.g. Tense°) irrespective of the actual value of the latter. In other words, inflection for person is distinctive with respect to inflection for tense if regardless of which tense is chosen, a different verb form may be obtained by changing only the feature specification for person.

This formulation of distinctiveness forms part of three constraints in the OT account to be outlined below. Two of these constraints deal with morphological realisation, whereas the third one is of a more syntactic nature:

(7) **Pers-Not-Dist = Features for person are not distinctively marked**

A subcase of a more general constraint "features are not distinctively marked", which again is a subcase of "linguistic expressions should contain as little material as possible".

(8) **Pers-Dist = Features for person are distinctively marked**

A subcase of a more general constraint "features are distinctively marked", which again is a subcase of "linguistic expressions should convey as much information as possible".

(9) Check-Dist-Pers = Pers^o checks distinctively marked person features

There must be a head that is distinctively marked for person, and whose chain includes both Pers^{\circ} and V^{\circ}. In other words, Pers^{\circ} must contain a head (or the trace of a head) that is distinctively marked for the verbal feature Person.

In principle, eight different constraint profiles should be possible with three constraints if we only distinguish between whether a constraint is violated or not. Five of these eight are impossible, leaving only three possibilities, namely (10a): strong (i.e. distinctively marked) features which are checked, (10b): strong features which are not checked, and (10c): weak features (i.e. features which are not distinctively marked).

(10)	Pers Dist	Pers Not Dist	Check Dist Pers
POSSIBLE:			
a. strong features which are checked		*	
b. strong features which are not checked		*	*
c. weak features	*		*
IMPOSSIBLE:			
* d. weak features which do not violate checking	*		
* e. features both weak and strong			
* f. features both weak and strong			*
* g. features neither weak nor strong	*	*	
* h. features neither weak nor strong	*	*	*

The other possibilities either require that non-distinctive ("weak") features do not violate checking, (10d), which is impossible, as the checking constraint, (9), can only be observed by a verb with distinctive ("strong") features, or they require that features are either both distinctive and non-distinctive, (10e,f), or neither distinctive or non-distinctive, (10g,h), both of which are also impossible.

By positing both **Pers-Not-Dist** and **Pers-Dist**, this analysis is compatible with the view that constraints from different modules should not interact directly. In other words, constraints from different modules should not be able to rerank, cf. that all that is needed is that the morphological constraint **Pers-Dist** is reranked with respect to **Pers-Not-Dist**, not with respect to any of the syntactic constraints. This amounts to saying that the syntax has to work with what the morphology (or the lexicon) provides. See also e.g. Müller (1997), who suggests not only that there is such compartmentalisation, but also that there is inherent ranking between some components: salience (semantics/pragmatics) >> prosody/stress >> segmental phonology. Assuming that it is not the individual morphological and syntactic constraints that are ranked with respect to each other, but all of morphology and all of syntax that is ranked, we have the following two options:

(11)	a.	Morphology	> > Syntax	"If there is rich morphology, then move the verb"
	b.	Syntax > >	Morphology	"If the verb moves, then make the morphology rich"

I take (11b) to be impossible: The language-acquiring child has to lexically acquire the inflectional morphology of her native language morpheme by morpheme, she cannot simply deduce the existence of "rich" morphology. If morphological richness could be caused by such an inference, we would expect the inflectional morphemes to vary much more from speaker to speaker than they actually do. Furthermore, under (11b), loss of V°-to-I° movement should be a potential cause of loss of inflectional morphology. This would predict that much more abrupt losses to be possible than what you might call "normal erosion". However, none of the Germanic languages which have lost V°-to-I° movement show any such abrupt losses of inflectional morphology.

Hence the only viable alternatives to (11a) would seem to be either no connection at all between V°-to-I° movement and verbal inflectional morphology or only a very limited connection between them.

1.2 Constraints related to directionality

The second type of constraints to be discussed are those related to directionality, i.e. the ones responsible for the difference between OV- and VO-languages.

I will assume that only a **lexical** X° (i.e. V° , P° , N° , Adj°/Adv°) can be right OR left of its XP-sister. **Functional** $X^{\circ}s$ on the other hand are universally left of their XP-sisters (as suggested e.g. in Kiparsky 1996:169). Assuming that specifiers are always left of their X'sister, the only possible source of variation in the underlying structures is thus the order of lexical heads and their complements:



The approach taken here is directly based on Haider's (1997:15, 2000:47) *Branching Constraint*.

When examined closely, the variation in directionality actually found turns out to be much more constrained than might have been expected. Given four lexical categories, V°, P°, N°, and Adj°, sixteen combinations are possible in theory, since each of these four categories may take its complement either to the left or to the right, independently of the other three categories. However, the combinations actually attested are much fewer (see also Haider 1993:39-43):

(14) Variation found in base order of lexical X° and their complements:

N°	P°	٧°	A dj°	
left	left	left	left	E.g. English,
left	left	RIGHT	RIGHT	E.g. German,
RIGHT	RIGHT	RIGHT	RIGHT	E.g. Turkish,

The "English type" of languages also includes all the Scandinavian and all the Romance languages.

As argued in hand-outs II-V, the "German type" of languages also includes all other continental Germanic languages, e.g. Yiddish, Dutch, Afrikaans, West Flemish, Frisian, Swabian, and the three Swiss German variants from Sankt Gallen, Zürich, and Bern.

Finally, the "Turkish type" of languages presumably includes a number of different languages, e.g. Basque, Bengali, Hindi, Japanese, Kannada, Korean, Latin, and Quechua.

I propose to derive the (limited) variation in (14) above by assuming three relevant constraints, X°-Left, Pred-Right, and X°-Right, which are based on Grimshaw's (1999, 2000) **Head-Left** and **Head-Right**. If it is assumed that the constraints in (15)-(17) apply to phonetically realised heads and their traces, the typology in (18) is predicted:

(15)	X°-Left	violated by any head which is right of its XP-sister
(16)	Pred-Right	violated by any V° or Adj° which is left of its XP-sister

(17) **X°-Right** violated by any head which is left of its XP-sister

Although there are six possible rankings of these constraints, there are actually only three different possible outcomes, corresponding to the three patterns in (14) above:

(18)	 a. X°-Left > > Pred-Right > > X°-Right b. X°-Left > > X°-Right > > Pred-Right 	\rightarrow \rightarrow	left: N°/P°/V°/Adj° left: N°/P°/V°/Adj°
	 c. Pred-Right > > X°-Left > > X°-Right d. Pred-Right > > X°-Right > > X°-Left 	\rightarrow \rightarrow	left: N°/P° AND right: V°/Adj° right: N°/P°/V°/Adj°
	e. X°-Right > > X°-Left > > Pred-Right f. X°-Right > > Pred-Right > > X°-Left	\rightarrow \rightarrow	right: N°/P°/V°/Adj° right: N°/P°/V°/Adj°

It might seem counterintuitive also to have traces count for alignment constraints like the ones in (15)-(17), but cf. that e.g. Chomsky (1993:35 = 1995:202) and Pesetsky (1997:142, 1998:360) consider a trace to be an unpronounced copy of the moved constituent.

By **Pred-Right**, I understand a constraint **Predicate-X°-Right**, which only applies to chains whose highest link is phonetically realised and which include a V° or a Adj°. It thus does not apply e.g. to a(n auxiliary) verb that is not inserted under V° (nor does it apply to nouns or prepositions).

I am here following the insight in Chomsky (1981:41) who suggests that verbs and adjectives have a lexical feature in common, viz. [+V], and that this feature may be taken to stand for "predicate". Van Riemsdijk & Williams (1986:42) refers to the property shared by the two [+V] categories as "predicative". Radford (1997:63-65) lists the following data, based on an observation in Stowell (1981:57, n17), as an argument in favour of verbs and adjectives forming a natural class:

(19)	a.	Verbs:	un do, un tie, un fold, un pack
	b.	Adjectives:	un afraid, un friendly, un manly, un kind
	c.	Nouns:	* un fear, * un friend, * un woman, * un convention
	d.	Prepositions:	* un inside, * un by, * un on, * un from

Similarly, it is observed in Fanselow & Felix (1987:68) that verbs and adjectives have in common that they may be modified by an adverbial. (Admittedly verbs and adjectives do not form a natural class in Jackendoff 1977:31, and Chomsky 1970:199 also explicitly argues against verbs and adjectives forming a natural class.)

In (40) in section 4. below, I will introduce a further constraint, **Obligatory Heads**, which is violated by every completely empty X° (as opposed to an X° containing a trace). This constraint also plays a role in determining where $X^{\circ}s$ may be.

The situation with respect to the positioning of heads can now be summarised as follows:

- (20) A functional head may
 - a. be radically empty, in which case it violates **Obligatory Heads**, cf. (40) below.
 - b. contain only a feature, e.g. Pers[°] and Tense[°], but no phonetic material, in which case it violates none of **Obligatory Heads**, **Pred-Right**, **X[°]-Right**, **X[°]-Left**.
 - c. contain phonetic material (or a trace thereof), in which case it violates **X°-Right** and possibly also **Pred-Right**. (GEN: non-lexical heads are left).
- (21) A lexical head must
 - a. not be radically empty (GEN, due to the definition of a lexical head).
 - b. not contain only a feature (GEN, due to the definition of a lexical head).
 - c. contain phonetic material (or a trace thereof), in which case it violates either X°-Left or X°-Right and potentially also Pred-Right.

Because non-lexical heads (i.e. all possible landing site heads) are always to the left of their XP-sister (GEN forces all non-lexical heads to be on the left), every step of every movement of a verb or an adjective causes an additional violation of **Pred-Right** and **X°-Right**, but no further violations of **X°-Left**. **Pred-Right** and **X°-Right** are thus also thus contraints on movement (cf. the function of the constraint **Stay** in other OT-analyses).

Because non-lexical heads (i.e. all possible landing site heads) are always to the left of their XP-sister (GEN forces all non-lexical heads to be on the left), every step of every movement of a verb inserted directly under a functional head causes an additional violation of **X°-Right**, but not one of **Pred-Right**: Only chains which include a V° or an Adj° count for **Pred-Right**.

2. Embedded clauses: V°-to-I° movement and VO vs. OV

The first actual examples to be considered here are embedded clauses (of a kind where main clause word order is not possible), e.g. embedded questions:

(22)	a. En. b. Da. c. Fa.	if sh om hu um ho	e really <u>s</u> n virkelig <u>s</u> n virkuliga <u>s</u>	<u>saw</u> the film <u>så</u> filmen <u>sá</u> filmin	VO, VO, VO,	-V→I -V→I -V→I
(23)	a. Ic. b. Fr. c. Yi.	hvort si oyb if	hún <u>sá</u> elle <u>voyait</u> zi <u>zet</u> she saw	áreiðanlega myr en effet le take der <i>really the</i>	ndina VO, film VO, n film OV, e film	+V→I +V→I +V→I
(24)	a. Af. b. Du. c. Fs. d. Ge.	of s of z oft s ob s if s	y die rolpro e de film e de film ie den Film <i>he the film</i>	ent werklik werkelijk echt wol tatsächlich <i>really</i>	sienOV,zaqOV,seachOV,sahOV,sawOV,	$\begin{array}{c} -\nabla \rightarrow I \\ -\nabla \rightarrow I \\ -\nabla \rightarrow I \\ -\nabla \rightarrow I \end{array}$

Consider now the derivation of (22)-(24):

English/Danish/ Faroese: e C°P°T°[VP]	Pers Not Dist	Pers Dist	Chck Dist Pers	X° Left	Pred Right	X° Right	
◄ a. e e V DP +dist	*!		*		*	*	(??)
b. eVtDP +dist	*!		*	-	**	**	
✓ c. VttDP +dist	*!				***	***	(Icelandic/French)
d. V t t t DP +dist	*!				****	****	
▶⊳e. e e V DP -dist		*	*		*	*	(English/Dan./Far.)
f. eVtDP -dist		*	*		**!	**	
g. VttDP -dist		*	*		**!*	***	
h.VtttDP -dist		*	*		**!**	****	
✓ i. e e DP V +dist	*!		*	*			(Frisian/German)
j. eVDPt +dist	*!		*	*	*	*	
✓ k. V t DP t +dist	*!		-	*	**	**	(Yiddish)
l.VttDPt +dist	*!			*	***	***	
◄ m. e e DP V -dist		*	*	*!			(Afrikaans/Dutch)
n. eVDPt -dist		*	*	*!	*	*	
o. VtDPt -dist	-	*	*	*!	**	**	
p.VttDPt -dist		*	*	*!	***	***	

• Verbs precede their complements in (25a-h), and follow their complements in (25i-p).

• The finite verb is distinctively marked for person in (25a-d, i-l), but not in (25e-h, m-p).

The finite verb occurs in V° in (25a,e,i,m), in Tense° in (25b,f,j,n), in Person° in (25c,g,k,o), and in C° in (25d,h,l,p).

* marks a constraint violation, and *! a fatal constraint violation (i.e. the constraint violation that caused a this particular candidate to be less than optimal)

The candidate with $a \triangleright in (25)$, i.e. (25e), is the **optimal** one (for technical reasons, $\triangleright replaces$ the pointing finger).

The candidates with a \triangleleft in (25), i.e. (25a,c,i,k,m), are **potential winners**, i.e. constraint rankings are possible under which each of these would be optimal.

The candidates which do not have any \triangleleft or \vdash in (25), i.e. (25b,d,f,g,h,j,l,n,o,p), are "eternal losers", they could never win regardless of how the constraints were ranked. For each of these losers, there is at least one potential winner which will always be more optimal, regardless of the ranking of the constraints. For e.g. (25b), this potential winner is (25a). Technically speaking, (25a) "harmonically bounds" (25b), e.g. it is because of (25a) that (25b) can never be the optimal candidate, (25a) will always be more harmonic, i.e. more optimal, than (25b).

In the tableaux below for the same case in the different languages, (25')-(30), it is thus only necessary to consider those six candidates which are not harmonically bounded. This does not mean that the rest of the candidates are completely uninteresting, cf. e.g. that the fact that all candidates with the finite verb in Tense^o, (25b,f,j,n), are harmonically bounded (by (25a,e,i,m) respectively) accounts for why the finite verb does not occur in Tense^o in any of the languages under consideration: Nothing is gained by moving the verb from V^o only to Tense^o, it is always more optimal not to move the verb at all.

The comparative tableaux, (25')-(30) below, are all abbreviated versions of (25), with different rankings. In (25')-(30), the "eternal losers" have been filtered out, and the candidates have been kept constant, i.e. candidate $(25e) = (25'e) = (26e) = \dots = (30e)$. For an overview of the ranking variations in (25')-(30), see (35) below.

(25') non-V2, finite main verb

e.g. ... if she really saw the film (22a) e.g. ... om hun virkelig så filmen (22b)

e.g. ... um hon virkuliga sá filmin (22c)

English/Danish/ Faroese: e C°P°T°[VP]			Pers Not Dist	Pers Dist	Chck Dist Pers	X° Left	Pred Right	X° Right
∢ a.	e e V DP	+dist	*!		*		*	*
< c.	VttDP	+dist	*!				***	***
►►e.	e e V DP	-dist		*	*	_	*	*
✓ i.	e e DP V	+dist	*!		*	*		
 k. 	V t DP t	+dist	*!			*	**	**
◄ m.	e e DP V	-dist		*	*	*!		

English, Danish and Faroese are VO-languages without V°-to-I° movement. The absence of V°-to-I° movement is derived by having **Pers-Not-Dist** being ranked above **Pers-Dist**, cf. (10c) in section 1.1 above. The VO-property is derived by having **X°-Left** outrank both **Pred-Right** and **X°-Right**, cf. (18a,b) in section 1.2 above.

Consider now what happens when only one minor change is made, compared to (25)/(25'): Reversing the ranking of **Pers-Not-Dist** and **Pers-Dist**.

(26) non-V2, finite main verb

e.g.	hvort	hún sæi	áreiðanl	ega myndina	(23a)
	e.g	. si elle	voyait en	effet le film	(23b)

Icelandic/French: c C°P°T°[VP]	Pers Dist	Pers Not Dist	Chck Dist Pers	X° Left	Pred Right	X° Right
◄ a. e e V DP +dist		*	*!		*	*
▶►c. VttDP +dist		*			***	***
◀e. eeVDP -dist	*!		*		*	*
✓ i. e e DP V +dist		*	*!	*		
✓ k. V t DP t +dist		*		*!	**	**
■ m. e e DP V -dist	*!		*	*		

French and Icelandic are VO-languages with V°-to-I° movement. The presence of V°-to-I° movement is derived by having **Pers-Dist** being ranked above **Pers-Not-Dist**, cf. (10a) in section 1.1 above. This only works because **Check-Dist-Person** is not outranked by **Pred-Right**, cf. (29) below. Finally, as in English, Danish and Faroese above, the VO-property is derived by having **X°-Left** outrank both **Pred-Right** and **X°-Right**, cf. (18a,b) in section 1.2 above.

Consider now what happens when a different minor change is made, compared to (25)/(25'): Reversing the ranking of **X°-Left** and **Pred-Right**.

	T 7 O	C ¹ · ·	•	1
rrn	$n_0n_1/2$	tinite	main	verh
(ΔI)	$11011^{-1} \sqrt{2}$	mmu	mam	VUU
	,			

e.g. ... of sy die rolprent werklik sien (24a) e.g. ... of ze de film werkelijk zag (24b)

Afrikaans/Dutch C°P°T°[VP]	n: m	Pers Not Dist	Pers Dist	Chck Dist Pers	Pred Right	X° Left	X° Right
◄ a. e e V DE	> +dist	*!		*	*		*
◄ c. VttDE	P +dist	*!			***		***
◀e. eeVDE	∘ -dist		*	*	*!		*
◄ i. e e DP \	/ +dist	*!		*		*	
✓ k. Vt DP t	: +dist	*!			**	*	**
►►m. eeDPV	7 -dist		*	*		*	

Afrikaans and Dutch are OV-languages without V°-to-I° movement. As in English, Danish and Faroese above, the absence of V°-to-I° movement is derived by having **Pers-Not-Dist** being ranked above **Pers-Dist**, cf. (10c) in section 1.1 above. The OV-property (for only verbs and adjectives) is derived by having **Pred-Right** outrank **X°-Left** which again outranks **X°-Right**, cf. (18c) in section 1.2 above.

Consider now what happens when both of the two minor changes from above apply at once: Compared to (25) and (25'), the following tableau has reversed both the ranking of **Pers**-**Not-Dist** and **Pers-Dist** and the ranking of **X°-Left** and **Pred-Right**:

$\langle \mathbf{a} \mathbf{a} \rangle$	T 70	· · ·	•	1
(28)	non-V2.	finite	main	verb
()	,			

e.g. ... oyb zi zet take dem film (23c)

Yiddi	sh: k C°P°T°[VP]		Pers Dist	Pers Not Dist	Chck Dist Pers	Pred Right	X° Left	X° Right
∢ a.	e e V DP	+dist		*	*!	*		*
◀ C.	VttDP	+dist		*		***!		***
◄ e.	e e V DP	-dist	*!		*	*		*
∢ i.	e e DP V	+dist		*	*!		*	
►►k.	V t DP t	+dist		*		**	*	**
◄ m.	e e DP V	-dist	*!		*		*	

Yiddish is an OV-language with V°-to-I° movement. The presence of V°-to-I° movement is derived by having **Pers-Dist** being ranked above **Pers-Not-Dist**, cf. (10a) in section 1.1 above. The OV-property (for only verbs and adjectives) is derived by having **Pred-Right** outrank X°-Left which again outranks X°-Right, cf. (18c) in section 1.2 above.

So far we have derived four language types by applying either none of the two independent rerankings seen so far, or applying one of them, or the other one of them, or both of them. This would be sufficient if we only had four language types to account for, and if we had some independent support for these two possible rerankings being the only possible ones.

However, there are other kind of possible rerankings, and one is having **Pred-Right** outrank not only **X°-Left** and **X°-Right** but also **Check-Dist-Person**. This is what we see in the following tableau of German and Frisian:

(29) non-V2, finite main verb

e.g. ... oft se de film echt wol seach (24c) e.g. ... ob sie den Film tatsächlich sah (24d)

Germa	n/Frisian: C°P°T°[VP]	i	Pers Dist	Pers Not Dist	Pred Right	Chck Dist Pers	X° Left	X° Right
∢ a.	e e V DP	+dist		*	*!	*		*
◀ C.	V t t DP	+dist		*	*!**			***
◄ e.	e e V DP	-dist	*!		*	*		*
►►i.	e e DP V	+dist		*		*	*	
◄ k.	V t DP t	+dist		*	*!*		*	**
⊲ m.	e e DP V	-dist	*!			*	*	

German and Frisian are OV-languages without V°-to-I° movement, but as opposed to Dutch and Afrikaans, they do have distinctive inflection for person, which is why **Pers-Dist** is ranked above **Pers-Not-Dist**. Nevertheless there is no V°-to-I° movement, because **Pred-Right** outranks not only **X°-Left** and **X°-Right** but also **Check-Dist-Person**, which means that it is more important to stop even predicative heads from moving into functional heads (which would incur **Pred-Right** violations, because universally, functional heads are on the left) than it is to check distinct inflection for person, cf. (10b) in section 1.1 above. The ranking of the three lower constraints is irrelevant.

Notice that I kept **Pers-Dist** ranked above **Pers-Not-Dist** in (29). If this were to be reversed, the rest of the ordering in (29) would derive exactly the same sentences as (27) above, i.e. as in Dutch and Afrikaans.

The last possible optimal candidate, $(25a) = (25'a) = (26a) = \dots = (30a)$, is optimal if a different reranking is made, such that **X°-Left** outranks **Pred-Right**, which again outranks **Check-Dist-Person**. (If **Check-Dist-Person** were to outrank **Pred-Right**, the result would be (30c), just as in (26) above).

			_				
UNATTESTED: a C°P°T°[VP]		Pers Dist	Pers Not Dist	X° Left	Pred Right	Chck Dist Pers	X° Right
⊳⊳a. e e V DP	+dist		*		*	*	*
◄ c. VttDP	+dist		*		**!*		***
◀e. eeVDP	-dist	*!			*	*	*
◀i. eeDPV	+dist		*	*!		*	
✓ k. Vt DP t	+dist		*	*!	**		**
⊲m. eeDPV	-dist	*!		*		*	

non-V2, finite main verb

(30)

(Ic./Fr. morphology with Da./En. syntax)

This language type, which is not attested within the Germanic and Romance languages, would be a VO-language without V°-to-I° movement, and as opposed to English, Danish and Faroese, it would have distinctive inflection for person.

In the discussion above, three direct consequences of pairwise rankings have become clear.

The first corollary is that whether a language has distinctive inflection for person or not depends on the ranking of the two morphological constraints:

(31) a. Pers-Not-Dist >> Pers-Dist → Non-distinctive inflectional morphology
 b. Pers-Dist >> Pers-Not-Dist → Distinctive inflectional morphology

Secondly, whether or not distinctive inflection for person leads to V°-to-I° movement or not depends on how high **Check-Dist-Person** is ranked:

Finally, whether a language has the basic order VO or OV depends on how X°-Left is ranked with respect to the two head-right constraints, **Pred-Right** and X°-Right:

(33) a. Pred-Right > > X°-Left \rightarrow OV b. X°-Left > > Pred-Right \rightarrow VO

The reason why the interaction of these three binary choices does not result in 8 languages (2³) is that **Check-Dist-Person** can only have an effect in half of the cases, namely only if verbal inflectional morphology is "rich", i.e. distinctive for person. In the following section, a potential further reduction from six to five or four possible languages is discussed.

3. Typologies

3.1 Four or six different types?

Six candidates are potential winners in (25)-(30). However, only five of these are actually attested, one would seem not to exist:

(34) a: **NOT ATTESTED** (Icelandic/French morphology with English/Danish syntax)

- c: French, Icelandic
- e: English, Danish, Faroese (& Norwegian, Swedish)
- i: German, Frisian (& Swabian, Swiss German, West Flemish)
- k: Yiddish
- m: Dutch, Afrikaans

Six different rankings that would derive the respective candidates in (25)-(30) and (34) are the following (as mentioned, some of the candidates would also be optimal under other rankings):



This shows that in an OT framework like the present, six different language types are predicted, each of the following three, (10a-c), in a VO- and an OV-version:

(36) a. distinctive features & V°-to-I° movement

- (VO: (34c)/(35c), OV: (34k)/(35k))
- b. distinctive features & no V°-to-I° mvt.

(VO: (34a)/(35a), OV: (34i)/(35i))

c. non-distinctive features & no V°-to-I° mvt.

(VO: (34e)/(35e), OV: (34m)/(35m))

In a framework where checking cannot be violated (e.g. within Principles and Parameters or within Minimalism), only four different language types are predicted, each of the following two in a VO- and an OV-version:

- (37) a. strong features & V°-to-I° movement
 - b. weak features & no V°-to-I° movement

Cf. what Chomsky (1995:222) says on the ability of constituents to be displaced in the syntax: "Minimalist assumptions suggest that this property should be reduced to morphology-driven movement."

However, given that languages without V°-to-I° movement exist, e.g. German, which undoubtedly have "richer" inflection than the inflection of some languages with V°-to-I° movement, e.g. French or Yiddish, it is not possible to directly relate "strong" to any independent measure of morphological "strength".

In other words, under the present analysis, six different language types are expected, whereas if checking were non-violable, only four different language types would be expected. The five different types that are actually found are thus only compatible with checking being violable, unless we give up the attempt to relate the movement to any measure of morphological "strength". As stated above, such a view would mean that some or all of the descriptive generalisations in hand-out I would be a complete coincidence.

3.2 A "missing" language?

Notice that six different language types would be attested if the definition of "rich"/"strong" were to be changed, say to simple presence of person in any tense. In this case, English and Faroese would violate checking by having rich features and still no V°-to-I° movement, and thus be examples of the language type defined by (30a)/(34a)/(35a).

The reason why I do not want to pursue this line of thinking is that it would be a coincidence that English and Faroese have less verbal inflection than e.g. French and Icelandic.

Also the change from Middle English to early modern English, or the one from Old Norse to Faroese or Middle Danish (i.e. the loss of V°-to-I° movement, see Vikner 1995:161, 1997:201-207, 1999:107-120 and references there) could no longer be seen as caused by erosion in the inflectional system (an analysis due to e.g. Roberts 1985 and Platzack 1988); English, Faroese or Middle Danish would all count as having "rich" inflection, even though they all lack V°-to-I° movement.

Hence I prefer to look for alternative ways of dealing with the potential problem of the "missing" language, i.e. a language that would fit the predictions in (30a)/(34a)/(35a). One option might be to find a way of ruling out the constraint ranking that gives rise to the missing language, i.e. (35a), which might be possible by an appeal to the mechanism of constraint conjunction, as discussed in 3.3 below.

Finally, even if it should turn out that there is no language spoken which corresponds to (30a)/(34a)/(35a), this would not necessarily be a disaster. Overgeneration (the prediction that a type of language exists that we do not know any examples of) is much preferable to undergeneration (the prediction that a type of language does not exist that we do know examples of). The end of 3.1 above argued that whereas the present OT analysis might overgenerate, an analysis in terms of non-violable generalisations would either undergenerate or lose the direct relation between strength of features and morphological richness.

3.3 Constraint conjuction

As (30a)/(34a)/(35a) is the only potential winning candidate that violates both **Check** and **Pred-Right**, cf. (30a), one way of ruling it out is by using a mechanism originally suggested by Smolensky (1995, 1997): "Local constraint conjunction", cf. also Kager (1999:392-400). If a constraint would exist that is a conjunction between **Check** and **Pred-Right**, then (30a,e) would both violate it, but the other four potential winning candidates, (30c,i,k,m), would not, cf. (38) below. A candidate only violates a conjoined constraint when it violates both of the constraints that make up the conjoined constraint.

Smolensky (1995:2,4) and Ito & Mester (1999:5) assume that a conjoined constraint must be ranked above the two constraints that it is composed of. If this is so, such a new conjoined constraint, **Check & Pred-Right**, would make it impossible for (30a)/(38a) to ever win, as it will lose out to (30c)/(38c) or (30e)/(38e), as long as **Check & Pred-Right** has to be ranked above **Pred-Right** and **X°-Right**, in which case the ranking in (35a)/(38) would lead to the same result as (35b), i.e. to the word order in Icelandic and French:

NEW

(38) non-V2, finite main verb, with local conjunction "same" ranking as (30) (Fr.

(Fr./Ic. morphology with En./Da. syntax)

				•			
The unattested (a) cannot possibly win C°P°T°[VP]	Pers Dist	Pers Not Dist	X° Left	Chck & Pred	Pred Right	Chck Dist Pers	X° Right
a. e e V DP +dist		*		*!	*	*	*
▶►c. VttDP +dist	1	*			***		***
◀e. eeVDP -dist	*!			*	*	*	*
✓ i. e e DP V +dist		*	*!			*	
✓ k. V t DP t +dist		*	*!		**		**
◄ m. e e DP V -dist	*!		*			*	[
				nÊw			

(As can be seen from (38), ruling out (38a) universally requires not only that Check & Pred-Right be ranked higher than Pred-Right, but also that Check & Pred-Right be ranked higher than X°-

Right. The latter can be achieved in a parallel fashion to the former, if it is assumed that **Pred-Right** itself be seen as the result of a constraint conjunction, viz. one between **No-Predicate-X°** and **X°-Right**. This would impose the following partial rankings universally: **Check & Pred-Right** > > **Pred-Right** > > **X°-Right**. If the existence of conjoined constraints in UG has to be assumed anyway (i.e. to get **Check & Pred-Right**), then the additional assumption that **Pred-Right** itself is a conjoined constraint would not seem to be particularly counterintuitive.)

However, in my view it remains an open question whether a conjoined constraint by definition has to be ranked above the two constraints that it is composed of (as assumed e.g. by Smolensky 1995:2,4 and Ito & Mester 1999:5), or whether it only has to be ranked above the two constraints in order to have any effect. If the latter were the case, then ranking a conjoined constraint lower than one of the two constraints that it is composed of would effectively be a way of "switching it off". In order to universally rule out (38a), the latter would have to be impossible. The ranking of the conjunction above the two constraints would have to be the only one possible.

4. V2 clauses

A complete analysis must also take into account what happens in those main clauses which differ from embedded clauses, i.e. it must account for cases where the verb moves to C° : (English will be left out of this discussion, for reasons of exposition, given the complications linked to *do*-insertion. The further constraints necessary to account for the English data will be introduced in section 6.1 below.)

(39)	a.	Da.	Hvad for en	film	<u>så</u>	hun	egentlig	?
	b.	Fa.	Hvat fyri	film	<u>sá</u>	hon	egentliga	?
	с.	Ic.	Hvaða	mynd	<u>sá</u>	hún	eiginlega	?
	d.	Fr.	Quel	film	<u>voyait</u> -	elle	vraiment	?
	e.	Yi.	Voser	film	<u>zet</u>	zi	eygntlekh	?
	f.	Af.	Watter	rolprent	<u>sien</u>	sy	eintlik	?
	g.	Du.	Welke	film	zag	ze	eigenlijk	?
	h.	Fs.	Hokfoar	film	<u>seach</u>	se	eins	?
	i.	Ge.	Welchen	Film	<u>sah</u>	sie	eigentlich	?
			Which	film	sees/saw	she	really	?

I am here adopting a version of Grimshaw's (1997) account of Verb Second (V2). The languages under discussion vary with respect to whether only *wh*-elements or also other kinds of operators (i.e. elements that undergo topicalisation/fronting) have to move into CP-spec. I shall disregard this difference here, as all the languages have some amount of V2 (see Vikner 2001a:226-254 for a suggestion on how to derive such differences). Once an element has to move to CP-spec, the existence of a new C° is forced, due to X-bar-structure (which is part of GEN). This new C° is completely empty, i.e. it is not the realisation of a feature (as opposed to e.g. Pers° or Tense°). If it is not filled by phonetic material, it violates **Obl-Head**:

(40) **Obligatory heads**,

violated by every completely empty X° (cf. Grimshaw 1997:377, Haider 1988:101)

I take **Obl-Head** to be ranked above the other syntactic constraint discussed so far in all the languages under discussion. This almost amounts to taking **Obl-Head** to be unviolable (cf. the discussion of the unviolability of the constraint that a verb assigns its thematic roles inside VP in 6.2 below), as suggested e.g. in Bakovic (1998:38). I will nevertheless continue to take **Obl-Head** to be violable, cf. that it is violated in embedded *wh*-questions (Grimshaw 1997: 393-396). The new constraint rankings are given in (41).

In the complete tableau in (42), I will consider only candidates where the V2 conditions are fulfilled and the *wh*-XP has moved to CP-spec. When the V2 conditions are fulfilled, only movement of the finite verb to C° avoids a violation of **Obl-Head**.



NEW

(42) V2, finite main verb

e.g. Hvad for en film så hun egentlig? (39a) e.g. Hvat fyri film sá hon egentliga? (39b)

Danish/Faroese: h	Pers	Pers	Obl	Chck	X° Toft	Pred	X° Dight	
C°P°T°[VP]	Dist	DISC	пеац	Pers	Leic	KIGIIC	RIGHL	
◄ a. e e V DP +dist	*!		*	*		*	*	(*ObHd)
b. eVtDP +dist	*!		*	*		**	**	
✓ c. VttDP +dist	*!		*	-		***	***	(*ObHd)
✓ d. V t t t DP +dist	*!		-			****	****	(Ic./Fr.)
◀e. eeVDP -dist		*	*!	*		*	*	(*ObHd)
f. eVtDP -dist		*	*!	*		**	**	
g. VttDP -dist		*	*!	*		***	***	
►►h. V t t t DP -dist		*	-	*		****	****	(Da./Fa.)
✓ i. e e DP V +dist	*!		*	*	*			(*ObHd)
j. e V DP t +dist	*!		*	*	*	*	*	
✓ k. V t DP t +dist	*!		*	-	*	**	**	(*ObHd)
I. V t t DP t +dist	*!				*	***	***	(Yi/Fs/Ge)
◄ m. e e DP V -dist		*	*!	*	*			(*ObHd)
n. e V DP t -dist		*	*!	*	*	*	*	
o. VtDPt -dist		*	*!	*	*	**	**	
<pre> • p. V t t DP t −dist </pre>	L	*	[*	*!	***	* * *	(Af./Du.)

The following tableaux omit not only all candidates which are harmonically bounded, but also those potential winners, (42a,c,e,i,k,m), which violate **Obligatory-heads**.

(42') V2, finite main verb

e.g. Hvad for en film så hun egentlig? (39a) e.g. Hvat fyri film sá hon egentliga? (39b)

Danish/Faroese: h C°P°T°[VP]	Pers Not Dist	Pers Dist	Obl Head	Chck Dist Pers	X° Left	Pred Right	X° Right
◀ d. V t t t DP +dist	*!					****	****
▶▶h. V t t t DP -dist		*		*		****	****
I. V t t DP t +dist	*!				*	***	***
✓ p. V t t DP t -dist		*		*	*!	***	***

The only difference between Danish and Faroese in (42') above and Icelandic and French in (43) below is whether **Pers-Not-Dist** outranks **Pers-Dist** or vice versa. In this case, this difference only has a consequence for the form of the verb, and not for the syntax of the clause, as (42'd)/(43d) and (42'h)/(43h) have the same word order. The crucial difference between Danish/Faroese and Icelandic/French in embedded clauses (see section 2 above) was that **Check-Dist-Pers** forced verb movement (to I°) only in languages with distinctive inflection. Here this difference is irrelevant, as verb movement (to C°) is forced by **Obl-Head** which is ranked higher than **Check-Dist-Pers**.

(43) V2, finite main verb

e.g. Hvaða mynd sá hún eiginlega? (39c) e.g. Quel film voyait-elle vraiment? (39d)

Icelandic/French: d C°P°T°[VP]	Pers Dist	Pers Not Dist	Obl Head	Chck Dist Pers	X° Left	Pred Right	X° Right
▶▶d. V t t t DP +dist		*				****	****
▲ h. V t t t DP -dist	*!			*		****	****
I. V t t DP t +dist	[*			*!	***	***
✓ p. V t t DP t -dist	*!			*	*	***	***

Compare now the situation in OV-languages. Also here, verb movement is forced by the high ranking of **Obl-Head**. The different ranking between **X°-Left** and **Pred-Right** still derives the difference between VO (where **X°-Left** outranks **Pred-Right**) and OV (where **Pred-Right** outranks **X°-Left**), but if the main verb is also the finite verb, the VO/OV difference is masked, i.e. it is a question of whether the lowest trace of the verb is to the left or the right of the object. If the finite verb was an auxiliary, this difference would be crucial.

(44) V2, finite main verb

e.g. Voser film zet zi eygntlekh? (39e)

Yiddish: l C°P°T°[VP]	Pers Dist	Pers Not Dist	Obl Head	Chck Dist Pers	Pred Right	X° Left	X° Right
◀ d. V t t t DP +dist	ſ	*			****!		****
▲ h. V t t t DP -dist	*!			*	****		****
▶▶1. V t t DP t +dist	ſ	*			***	*	***
<p.vttdpt -dist<="" p=""></p.vttdpt>	*!			*	***	*	***

The only difference between Yiddish and Frisian/German is the ranking of **Check-Dist-Person** and **Pred-Right**, but again the high ranking of **Obl-Head** keeps this from making a difference in the actual word order here.

(45) V2, finite main verb

e.g. Hokfoar film seach se eins? (39h) e.g. Welchen Film sah sie eigentlich? (39i)

Frisian/German: l C°P°T°[VP]	Pers Dist	Pers Not Dist	Obl Head	Pred Right	Chck Dist Pers	X° Left	X° Right
✓ d. V t t t DP +dist		*		****!			****
▲ h. V t t t DP -dist	*!			****	*		****
▶▶1. V t t DP t +dist	[*		***		*	***
<pre></pre>	*!			***	*	*	***

The only difference between Yiddish/Frisian/German and Afrikaans/Dutch is whether **Pers-Not-Dist** outranks **Pers-Dist** or vice versa. Here, this difference only has a consequence for the form of the verb, and not for the syntax of the clause, as the optimal candidates have the same word order. As above, this is because verb movement is forced by the ranking of **Obl-Head** which is ranked higher than **Check-Dist-Pers**.

(46) V2, finite main verb

e.g. Watter rolprent sien sy eintlik? (39f) e.g. Welke film zag ze eigenlijk? (39g)

Afrikaans/Dutch: p C°P°T°[VP]	Pers Not Dist	Pers Dist	Obl Head	Chck Dist Pers	Pred Right	X° Left	X° Right
◀ d. V t t t DP +dist	*!				****		****
◄ h. V t t t DP -dist		*		*	****		****
I. V t t DP t +dist	*!				***	*	***
▶▶p. V t t DP t -dist		*		*	***	*!	***

In other words, in this section the only discernible effect of the different rankings is whether inflection is distinctive or not. All other differences, including VO/OV are hidden by the high ranking of **Obl-Head**. This is completely consistent with the fact that superficially speaking all the languages have the same word order in (39). This section has thus shown how the differences between embedded clauses across the Germanic languages and their neutralisation in V2 constructions can be derived within the present framework.

5. The special status in English of "light" verb do and other auxiliary verbs

Following the discussion of the syntax of finite main verbs in the previous sections, it is now possible to see in which contexts in which languages the syntax of finite auxiliary verbs differ from that of finite main verbs. It will be shown below that such differences are found only in English, and that they are related to *do*-insertion in V2 clauses, in negative clauses, and in emphatic clauses.

5.1 "Verbs are inserted in V°" is a violable constraint

The following difference between English and all the other languages was set aside in section 4 above: In all the other languages, the finite verb in a V2 context may be a main verb, (48), repeated from (39) in section 4 above. In the same context, English inserts the "light" verb *do*, (47), rather than move a finite main verb. *Do* in (47) is "light" in the sense of appearing to make no contribution to the interpretation of the sentence, cf. e.g. Grimshaw & Mester (1988:205).

```
(47)
         En. Which film <u>did</u> she actually <u>see</u>?
        adhunegentligc. iyrifilmsáhonegentligac. Ic. Hvaðamyndsáhúneiginlegad. Fr. Quelfilmvoyait-ellevraimente. Yi. Voserfilmzetzieygntlekhf. Af. Watterrolprentsiensyeintlikg. Du. Welkefilmzagzeeigenlijkh. Fs. Hokfoarfilmseachsesei. Ge. WelchenFilmsesese
(48)
                                                                                                          ?
                                                                                                          ?
                                                                                                          ?
                                                                                                          ?
                                                                                                          ?
                                                                                                          ?
                                                                                                          ?
                                                          <u>seach</u> se eins ?
<u>sah</u> sie eigentlich ?
                                                          sees/saw she really
                        Which
                                            film
(49)
                                                           C°
                                                                       <u>Pers°</u> <u>Tns°</u>
                                                                                                                 ٧°
          a. En. [Which film] \frac{1}{did_i} she t_i t_i actually see t_i?
         b. Da. [Hvad for en film] <u>så</u> hun t
                                                                                    t,
                                                                                               egentlig t<sub>i</sub>
                                                                                                                         t<sub>i</sub>?
```

The structure of (47) is (49a), and the one of (48a-d) is (49b). The structure of (48e-i) is like (49b) except that the trace of the object precedes the rightmost trace of the verb rather than follows it.

In order to to be able to include the English data, i.e. (47) and (49a), into the account as presented in section 4 above, the set of candidates has to be enlarged, in such a way that the possibility is taken into consideration of inserting a light *do* directly under a functional head (e.g. Tense°), as an alternative to first inserting the main verb under V° and then moving it to a functional head. These new candidates, i.e. candidates with *do* inserted outside VP, do extremely well on **Pred-Right**, because only elements inserted under V° (or under Adj°) count as predicate heads in the sense of **Pred-Right**. **Pred-right** thus only penalises the movement of lexical verbs (comparable to the earlier constraint **No-Lexical-Movement** in Grimshaw 1997:386, also used in Vikner 2001b).

The reason why only English and not all languages inserts light *do* above the main verbs is the existence and the ranking of the following constraint:

(50) V-in-V°

violated by every verb which is not inserted under V°

V-in-V° is ranked below **Pred-Right** in English, but above it in the other languages. The ranking of V-in-V° is thus what distinguishes English from Danish, Faroese, Norwegian and Swedish:



NEW

As stated above, do inserted outside V° cannot violate **Pred-Right**, because only elements inserted under V° (or under Adj°) count as predicate heads in the sense of **Pred-Right**. Given that otherwise (e.g. in all the other languages) even e.g. auxiliary verbs and the verb *be* are taken to be predicate heads, allowing *do* to not be a predicate head is of course bending the rules somewhat, but this bending of the rules has a price, namely a violation of V-in-V°, as it amounts to the disregarding of some of the features of the verb *do*.

That insertion under Tense^{\circ} leads to the disregarding of some of do's features can also be seen in that this insertion does not lead to TenseP turning into a VP, although TenseP in some sense has a verb as a head.

There is yet another indication that inserting do outside VP (i.e. using do as a light verb) amounts to disregarding some of its feature content. I would like to repeat a suggestion made in Vikner (2001b:456), namely that V-in-V° be seen as a gradient constraint, following Grimshaw's (1997:386-387) suggestion for her constraint FI (Full Interpretation). This would mean that V-in-V° would be violated to a lesser extent by light do than by light divulge or light domesticate: Light do, light divulge, and light domesticate would all violate V-in-V° because (some of) their lexical/categorial properties would be ignored if they were not inserted under V°. However, the violation incurred by light do would be smaller than the violations incurred by other verbs, because do has fewer lexical/categorial properties than other verbs, and so when do is used as a light verb, there are fewer lexical/categorial properties which have to be ignored.

5.2 Main verb syntax versus auxiliary verb syntax

Light *do* is not the only difference between the English auxiliaries and the auxiliaries of all the other Germanic and Romance languages. English has syntactic differences between finite auxiliary verbs and finite main verbs, whereas in all the other Romance and Germanic languages, finite auxiliary verbs and finite main verbs behave alike.

Consider auxiliary *have* and main verb *have*.

In Middle English (as in French, Icelandic and Yiddish), finite *have* occurs in I° (as in a)), i.e. before the sentence adverbial *never*, regardless of whether it is an auxiliary, (52a), or a main verb, (52b):

(52) ME. a. <u>Vf</u> y <u>hadde</u> neuer sayd to be but bis folowand techinge ... *If I had never said to you but this following teaching ...* (= If I had never told you anything but the following ...) (around 1400-1450, Anonymous (trsl.), The Governance of Lordschipes, Steele 1898:53)
b. <u>I had never</u> more need off mony than now *I had never* more need of money than now (1475, John Paston II, Letter to John Paston III, 06.11.1473, Davis 1971:469)

In Danish (and the other languages without V°-to-I° movement), finite *have* occurs in V° (as in b)), i.e. after the sentence adverbial *aldrig* `never', regardless of whether *have* is an auxiliary, (53a), or a main verb, (53c):

				<u>C°</u>		<u>I°</u>		<u>v°</u>					
(53)	Da.	a. b.	•••• •••	hvis <i>if</i> hvis	jeg <i>I</i> jeg	<u>havde</u>	aldrig <i>never</i> aldrig	<u>havde</u> had	sagt <i>said</i> sagt	det <i>it</i> det	til <i>to</i> til	dig <i>you</i> dig	(Aux <i>have</i>)
		c. d.	•••• •••• *••••	fordi <i>because</i> fordi	jeg <i>I</i> jeg	<u>havde</u>	aldrig <i>never</i> aldrig	<u>havde</u> had	brug <i>need</i> brug	for <i>for</i> for	peno mone peno	ge Je	(Main <i>have</i>)

In modern English, finite auxiliary *have* occurs in I^o (as in a)), i.e. before the sentence adverbial *never*, whereas finite main verb *have* occurs in V^o (as in b)), i.e. after *never*:

(54) En. a. ?... if I never had said that to you (Aux have)
b. ... if I had never said that to you
c. ... because I never had any need for money d. *... because I had never any need for money

Two other differences between finite auxiliaries and finite main verbs in modern English correlate with this one. One difference is that auxiliary *have* may precede the subject in questions (and in other V2-contexts), whereas main verb *have* needs *do*-support also here:

(55)	En.	a. b.	*Why Why	<u>C°</u> <u>do</u> <u>have</u>	<u>т</u> о уои уои	actually actually	v ° have	asked me? asked me?	(Aux <i>have</i>)
		c. d.	Why *why	did <u>had</u>	you you	actually actually	<u>have</u>	a fight? a fight?	(Main <i>have</i>)

The other difference is that auxiliary *have* may precede *not*, whereas main verb *have* needs *do*-support in a negated clause:

(56) En. a. *... that we did not have bin that we did not have bin that we did not have bin that we had not have bin that we had not have bin that we had not have bin that have bin that we had not have bin that bin that have bin that bin

When other English verbs are examined, the full picture is as follows:

(57) "Auxiliary" syntax

(verb occurs in I°, and may also occur in C° in e.g. questions) Auxiliaries: *be*, *have*, *do*, and modals Main verbs: *be*

(58) "Main verb" syntax
 (verb occurs in V° only, never in I° or in C°)
 Auxiliaries: Main verbs: *have*, *do*, and all other main verbs

(Auxiliary *be* is found with progressive and passive, whereas main verb *be* is found e.g. in *John is never ill*. Auxiliary *do* (= light *do*) is found e.g. with negated main verbs or in questions, whereas main verb *do* is found e.g. in *John never does his homework*.)

The relevant difference is not one of auxiliaries versus main verbs, as seen by the behaviour of main verb **be**, which behaves unlike other main verbs but like the auxiliaries (always precedes sentence adverbials, precedes **not**, precedes the subject e.g. in questions, and does not allow **do**-insertion).

I also strongly doubt that the relevant difference is one between high frequency verbs versus verbs of lower frequency, as suggested by e.g. Bybee (2003a, 2003b:620-621). Although some of the verbs with "auxiliary" syntax (e.g. main and aux *be* or aux *have*) are likely to have a very high frequency, I find it difficult to believe that also relatively rarely used modal verbs, e.g. *ought*, should have a higher frequency than even the most commonly used verbs with "main verb" syntax (e.g. main *have* or *say*, *know*, *believe*).

Instead, I would like to follow Roberts (1985:30), Scholten (1988:160), and Pollock (1989: 385), who suggest that in English, only verbs that do not assign thematic roles may occur in I°. This gives the right prediction concerning main verb **be**, which presumably does not assign a thematic role (in e.g. **John is ill**, if there is a thematic role here at all, it is presumably assigned by **ill**, cf. also hand-out III). Main verb **be** here differs from main verb **have** and **do**, but resembles auxiliary **have**, **be** and **do**.

I propose to capture this by having GEN make sure that all verbs that assign theta-roles are generated in V°.

In the other languages under discussion, insertion of any verb outside VP, be it main verb, auxiliary, or light do, is never optimal anyway, because of the high ranking of V-in-V°.

Assuming that it is part of GEN that thematic roles have to be assigned inside lexical projections and that every argument must be assigned a thematic role, the interaction between GEN, **Pred-Right**, and **V-in-V°** makes three predictions (where "thematic verbs" means verbs that assign one or more thematic roles):

(59) a. Either NO verbs (most languages) or ONLY non-thematic verbs (only English) are inserted outside VP - making it possible for finite thematic and finite non-thematic verbs to have different syntax.

(Thematic verbs are never inserted outside VP.)

b. Either **NO verbs** (most languages) or **ONLY thematic verbs** (only English) have *do*-support when verb movement to C° takes place.

(Non-thematic verbs never have *do*-support when verb movement to C° takes place.)

c. Either **NO verbs** (most languages) or **ONLY thematic verbs** (only English) have *do*-support with negation.

(Non-thematic verbs never have *do*-support with negation.)

The second of the two options in (59a,b) is achieved by having **Pred-Right** ranked above **V-in-V**°, and this is what happens in English, whereas the first of the two options in (59a,b) is achieved by having **V-in-V**° ranked above **Pred-Right**, and this is what happens in all the other languages discussed above.

What counts for (59c) is not the ranking between V-in-V° and Pred-Right, but between V-in-V° and a new constraint:

(60) HMC (Head Movement Constraint)
violated by any X° which intervenes in an X°-chain with a different index
An X° intervenes in an X°-chain when it c-commands a link of the chain and is
c-commanded by another link of the chain. The HMC is violated when X°-movement
"skips" a head-position. See Travis (1984:131), Baker (1988:53), Rizzi (1990:11, 2001:92), Roberts (2001).

I am suggesting that the **HMC** is violated whenever Neg° intervenes in the verb chain in any of the languages (i.e. when Pers° and Tense° c-command Neg° and Neg° c-commands V°), which is the case whenever a sentence contains a sentential negation:



Notice that the NegP here is taken to be inside TenseP, not vice versa, as opposed to what is commonly assumed, e.g. Pollock (1989:397), Belletti (1990:30), and Haegeman (1995:28).

In order to also have the occurrence of a sentential negation count as a **HMC** violation in languages where the finite verb occurs in V°, the licensing of person and tense in such languages needs to be examined more closely.

It might be more accurate to talk about two different kinds of licensing of person and tense morphology on finite verbs. In addition to the (violable) checking which requires movement to Pers° of verbs with distinctive person morphology (regulated by the ranking of *Vikner: Germanic SOV/SVO, part VI, p. 27*

Check-Dist-Pers), I also assume that even in cases where the verb remains in V°, Pers° and Tense° obligatorily license the closest inflectional morphemes of the relevant kind that they dominate or c-command, cf. that also verbs which do not undergo V°-to-I° movement are not allowed to have just any inflection for person or tense:

						<u>Pers</u> °	<u>Tns°</u>	Adv	٧°				
(62)	En.	a.		if	she			really	<u>knc</u>	WS	the	answer	
		b.	*	if	she			really	<u>knc</u>	W	the	answer	
		с.	*	if	they			really	<u>knc</u>	WS	the	answer	
		d.	•••	if	they			really	<u>knc</u>	W	the	answer	
						<u>Pers°</u>	<u>Tns°</u>	Adv		<u>v</u> °			
(63)	Fa.	a.		um	hon			virkul	iga	<u>sá</u>			filmin
		b.	* • • •	um	hon			virkul	iga	<u>sóu</u>	<u>.</u>		filmin
				if	she			really		saw	.SG/	/saw.PL	film-the
		с.	*	um	teir			virkul	iga	<u>sá</u>			filmin
		d.		um	teir			virkul	iga	<u>sóu</u>	-		filmin
				if	they			really		saw	.SG/	/saw.PL	film-the

The idea is that this kind of licensing from Pers^{\circ} and Tense^{\circ} to the actual verb form in V^{\circ} takes the form of an X^{\circ}-chain, and so if the sentence contains an intervening sentential Neg^{\circ}, this counts as a **HMC** violation, as in) above:

(64)	a.	Fr.		<u>C°</u> si	elle ne	<u>Pers°</u> voyait	<u>Tns°</u> t 1	Neg° pas ┥X┝━━	t t	le	film
	b.	En.	•••	if	she	(P°)	<u>did</u>	not	see	the	film
	c.	Da.		om	hun	(P°) L	(T°) IL	ikke - X 	<u>så</u> 	film	ien

We thus have a situation parallel to that in V2 clauses without auxiliaries. Also here English prefers to insert *do*, although this costs a violation of V-in-V°, whereas in the other languages, where V-in-V° is ranked much higher, not violating V-in-V° is more important than not violating the conflicting constraint, in this case HMC. In the V2 cases the conflicting constraint was **Pred-Right**. The fact that the constraint with which V-in-V° conflicts is not the same in the two cases opens the door to the possibility that languages might exist with *do*insertion in one but not the other case.

This analysis is thus parallel to analyses that take *not* to be in Neg[°] and to block the formation of a chain between V[°] and I[°] (e.g. Pollock 1989:397, Roberts 1993:338, n21).

Summarising sections 5.1 and 5.2, I have suggested two new constraints:

The low ranking of V-in-V° in English means that rather than moving something inserted under V°, it is cheaper to insert a (non-thematic) verb outside VP. The high ranking of V-in-V° in all other languages means this strategy to avoid verb movement does not work, the price of inserting a verb outside VP is higher than that of verb movement, see 5.4-5.6 below..

The **HMC** is ranked the same in all the languages, and it is what is violated in negative clauses, unless a verb is inserted outside VP, see 5.6 below.

In 5.3-5.6, only three languages will be considered: English, Middle English (standing in for lg.s with V°-to-I° mvt.), and Danish (standing in for lg.s without V°-to-I°). Also the difference Person° and Tense° will be glossed over, but the full details for the full structure and for all the languages are available in Vikner (2001a:165-225).

5.3 The position of finite thematic verbs

(The points made in this section were already made in section 2 above. I nevertheless include this section to set the stage for the following sections).

The basic difference between Middle English on one hand and modern English and modern Danish on the other concerns V°-to-I° movement and verbal inflection. Middle English has V°-to-I° movement with all verbs, whereas modern English and modern Danish do not:

(65) a. ME. He swore that he talkyd neuer t wyth no man ...
b. En. He swore that he never talked to anybody ...
c. Da. Han svor at han aldrig talte med nogen ...
((65a): 1460 William Paston I, Letter to John Paston I, 02.05.1460, Davis 1971:164)

The relevant conflict here is between the constraints **Check person inflection** and **Pred-Right**. The difference between the languages arises even though **Check person inflection** is ranked above **Pred-Right** in all three languages.

In Middle English, the two options are V°-to-I° movement of a verb that has person in all tenses, (66a), or no V°-to-I° movement at all, (66b). Check person inflection prefers the former:

(66)	MIDDLE EN I°	NGLISH	V°	Check person inflection	Pred- Right	
	▶▶ a. ta.	lkyd neuer	t		**	(= (65a))
	b.	neuer	talkyd	*!	*	

The two violations of **Pred-Right** in (66a) are caused first by *talkyd* being inserted under V°, which is left of its complement, the PP *wyth no man*, and then by *talkyd* occurring in I°, which is left of its complement, the VP. The violation of **Check person inflection** in (66b) is caused by I° not containing a "fully inflected" finite verb.

In modern English and modern Danish, on the other hand, the two options are V°-to-I° movement of a verb that does not have person in all tenses, (67a), vs. no V°-to-I° movement at all, (67b). Both violate **Check person inflection** and the decision is therefore up to **Pred-Right**. **Pred-Right** is violated only once when the verb remains in V°, (67b), but twice when the verb is inserted under V° and then moved into I°, (67a), and so the optimal candidate is (67b):

(6	7)
``	~		/

MODERN ENGLISH & MODERN DANISH	Check person inflection	Pred- Right	
a. talked never t	*	**!	
►► b. never talked	*	*	(= (65b,c))

Because thematic verbs must be inserted under V°, the only way for them to occur in I° is to undergo V°-to-I° movement. For non-thematic verbs, an alternative way is also available: Insertion directly under I°, without going via V°.

5.4 The position of finite non-thematic verbs

The next difference to be derived is one between Middle English and modern English on one hand and modern Danish on the other, concerning the placement of finite non-thematic verbs. In Middle English and modern English they are in I°, in Danish in V°:

			<u>C°</u>		<u>I°</u>		<u>v°</u>				
(68)	a. b.	En. Da.	 if hvis	I jeg	<u>had</u>	never aldrig	<u>havde</u>	said sagt	that t det t	o you il dig	(= (54b) above) (= (53a) above)
	с.	ME.	Yf If	У І	<u>hadde</u> had	neuer <i>never</i>		sayd said	to þe <i>to you</i>	but but	(= (52a) above)

The relevant conflict here is between the constraints **Pred-Right** and **Verb-in-V°**. Recall that **Pred-Right** only applies to verbs inserted under V°. It is therefore necessary to consider

- a. a candidate with *had* inserted directly under I° ((69a), where only *said* violates **Pred-Right** but *had* violates **Verb-in-V°**),
- b. a candidate with *had* inserted under V° and then moved into I° ((69b), which has two more violations of **Pred-Right** than (69a) but no violations of **Verb-in-V°**), and
- c. a candidate in which the verb is inserted under V° and stays there ((69c), which only has one more violation of **Pred-Right** than (69a)).

In modern English, Pred-Right takes precedence over Verb-in-V°:

(69)

MODERN ENGLISH I° V° V°	Check p.inf.	Pred- Right	Verb- in-V°	
▶▶ a. had never said	*	*	*	(= (68a))
b. had never t said	*	**!*		
c. never had said	*	**!		

In Danish, it is the opposite, Verb-in-V° takes precedence over Pred-Right:

(70)

MODERN DANISH I°	۷°	V°	Check p.inf.	Verb- in-V°	Pred- Right
a. havde ald	rig	sagt	*	*!	*
b. havde ald	rig t	sagt	*		***!
►► c. ald	rig havde	e sagt	*		**

(= (68b))

In Middle English, the constraint ranking is the same as Danish, the difference being the same as in (66) above, i.e. that **Check person inflection** is only violated by the candidate where the verb is not in I^o:

(71)

MIDDLE ENGLISH I° V° V°	Check p.inf.	Verb- in-V°	Pred- Right
a. had neuer sayd	1	*!	*
▶▶ b. had neuer t sayd	1		***
c. neuer had sayd	d *!		**

(= (68c))

5.5 The position of finite verbs in questions

The very same difference in constraint ranking also accounts for another syntactic difference between English, Danish and Middle English, concerning verb movement in questions. In English questions with finite thematic verbs, *do* is inserted in I° and moved to C°, whereas in Danish and Middle English questions, the thematic verb itself moves via I° into C°:

C٥ I٥ v٥ a. En. What <u>does</u> it t really (72)? <u>mean</u> b. En. *What means ? it t really det t egentlig <u>betyde</u> ? ((72a)) c. Da. *Hvad <u>gør</u> d. Da. Hvad <u>betyder</u> det t egentlig t ((72b)) ? e. ME. What <u>meneb</u> it t t pat my dayes sall be so schortte? that my days shall be so short ? What means it (1494, Anonymous, Life of Alexander, Westlake 1913:109)

The cost of *do*-insertion is a violation of **Verb-in-V** $^{\circ}$, but on the benefit side there is only one violation of **Pred-Right**, caused by the main verb in V $^{\circ}$, (73a). Movement of the thematic verb via I $^{\circ}$ into C $^{\circ}$ does not violate **Verb-in-V** $^{\circ}$, but it violates **Pred-Right** three times, in V $^{\circ}$, in I $^{\circ}$, and in C $^{\circ}$, (73b). The ranking of these two constraints is therefore crucial:

(73)	MODERN ENGLISH C° I° V°	Check p.inf.	Pred- Right	Verb- in-V°
	►► a. does it t really mean	*	*	*
	b. means it t really t	*	**!*	

(74)

MODERN DANISH C°	Ι°	V°	Check p.inf.	Verb- in-V°	Pred- Right
a.gør	det t egen	tlig betyde	*	*!	*
▶▶ b. betyder	det t egen	tlig t	*		***

Here there is no difference between Danish and Middle English. In Middle English, neither candidate violates **Check person inflection** because both candidates have a verb in I^o:

(75)

MIDDLE ENGLISH C° I°V°	Check p.inf.	Verb- in-V°	Pred- Right
a.doth it t mene		*!	*
▶▶ b. menep it t t			***

In questions with non-thematic verbs, none of the three languages have *do*-insertion:

C° I٥ <u>v°</u> <u>v</u>° (76) a. En. *Why do you t actually have asked me? b. En. Why actually <u>have</u> you t asked me? c. Da. *Hvorfor t egentlig <u>have</u> spurgt mig? ((76a)) <u>qør</u> I d. Da. Hvorfor <u>har</u> I t egentlig t ((76b)) spurgt mig? e. ME. Whare-tyll <u>haue</u> ye t t askyd me þerof ? Where-till have you asked me thereof? (Why did you ask me about it?) (around 1400-1450, Anonymous (trsl.), The Governance of Lordschipes, Steele 1898:113)

Even in modern English, there is nothing to be gained by **do**-insertion here. It does not minimise the violations of **Pred-Right**, because non-thematic **have** may itself be inserted under I°, so that only the main verb **seen** violates **Pred-Right**, (77b), whereas **do**-insertion in I° would force non-thematic **have** to be inserted under a V° and then there would be two violations of

Pred-Right, (77a). Insertion of non-thematic *have* under a V° and subsequent movement to I° and C° would violate **Pred-Right** even more, (77c):

(77)	MODERN ENGLISH C° I° V° V°	Check p.inf.	Pred- Right	Verb- in-V°
	a. do you t actually have asked	*	**!	*
	►► b. have you t actually asked	*	*	*
	c. have you t actually t asked	*	**!**	

In Danish, the candidate with insertion of all verbs under a V°, (78c), wins, because of the high ranking of **Verb-in-V**°:

(78)

MODERN DAN: C°	ISH I°	V°	٧°	Check p.inf.	Verb- in-V°	Pred- Right
a.gør d	du t egentlig	have	spurgt	*	*!	**
b. har d	du t egentlig		spurgt	*	*!	*
►► c. har d	du t egentlig	t	spurgt	*		****

Here again there is no difference between Danish and Middle English. In Middle English, none of the candidates violate **Check person inflection** because all candidates have a verb trace in I^o:

(79)

MIDDLE ENGLISH C° I°V° V°	Check p.inf.	Verb- in-V°	Pred- Right
a.do ye t haue askyd		*!	**
b. haue ye t askyd		*!	*
$\blacktriangleright $ c. haue ye t t askyd			****

5.6 The position of finite verbs in negated clauses

Consider now the three-way difference concerning negated clauses. In modern English negated clauses, *do* is inserted in I°, in Danish there is neither *do*-insertion nor V°-to-I° movement, and in Middle English, there is no *do*-insertion but there is V°-to-I° movement:

				<u>C°</u>		<u>I°</u>		<u>v°</u>					
(80)	a.	En.		because	you	<u>did</u>	not	<u>talk</u>	to	him			
	b.	En.	*	because	you	<u>talked</u>	not	t	to	him			
	с.	En.	*	because	you		not	<u>talked</u>	to	him			
	d. e. f.	Da. Da. Da.	*	fordi fordi fordi	du du du	<u>gjorde</u> <u>talte</u>	ikke ikke ikke	<u>tale</u> t <u>talte</u>	til til til	ham ham ham	((((80a)) (80b)) (80c))	
	g.	ME.			I I	<u>spak</u> spoke	not <i>not</i>	t	to to	hym <i>him</i>	ther-o <i>about</i>	f it	
					(14	60, Margar	et Pasto	n, Letter to	John	Pastor	n I, 21.10	1460, Davis	19/1:259)

The conflict here is between Verb-in-V° on one hand and HMC and Pred-Right on the other. Recall that HMC is violated not only by a finite verb moving from V° across negation into I°, but also by a link from I° across negation down into V°. (The underlying assumption is that all languages have to have some kind of link between I° and the finite verb). As usual, the candidate with *do*-insertion violates Verb-in-V°, but it does not violate HMC, because there is no link across negation, (81a). Both candidates without *do*-insertion do not violate Verb-in-V°, but they do violate HMC, because they both have a link across negation, (81b,c).

In English, **Pred-Right** and **HMC** takes precedence over **Verb-in-V°**:

(81)

MODERN ENGLIS I°	БН	V°	Check p.inf.	Pred- Right	НМС	Verb- in-V°
►► a. did	not	talk	*	*		*
b. talked	not	t	*	**!	*	
с.	not	talked	*	*	*!	

In Danish, Verb-in-V° takes precedence over **Pred-Right** and **HMC**, causing (82a) to be ruled out. **Pred-Right** then settles the competition between (82b,c) in favour of (82c):

(82)

MODERN DANISH I° V°	Check p.inf.	Verb- in-V°	Pred- Right	НМС
a. gjorde ikke tale	*	*!	*	
b. <i>talte ikke</i> t	*		**!	*
►► c. ikke talte	*		*	*

Again there is no ranking difference between Danish and Middle English. In Middle English, however, the candidates with a verb in I° do not violate **Check person inflection**, ruling out (83c) right away. **Verb-in-V°** then settles the competition between (83a,b) in favour of (83b):

(83)

MIDDLE ENGLISH I° V°	Check p.inf.	Verb- in-V°	Pred- Right	HMC
a. did not speke		*!	*	
►► b. spak not t			**	*
c. not spak	*!		*	*

(English negated clauses with non-thematic verbs do not have **do**-insertion: Non-thematic verbs are themselves inserted under I° and thus already avoid any violations of the **HMC**. If **do** is inserted in such a construction, the non-thematic verb is forced to appear under V°, causing an extra **Pred-Right** violation, cf. (77a) above).

5.7 Early Modern English

As seen above, there are three constraints that are ranked differently in modern English and modern Danish: Verb-in-V°, Pred-Right, and HMC. In English, Verb-in-V° is ranked below the other two constraints, whereas in Danish, Verb-in-V° is ranked above the other two:

(84)	a.		<pre>Pred-Right >></pre>	HMC >>	Verb-in-V °	(modern English)
	b.	Verb-in-V° >>	<pre>Pred-Right >></pre>	HMC		(modern Danish)

The fact that two different constraints conflict with **Verb-in-V** $^{\circ}$ means that *do*-insertion in questions, section 5.5, is in principle independent of *do*-insertion in negated clauses, section 5.6. Seeing as English has *do*-insertion in both cases and all the other Germanic and Romance languages have *do*-insertion in neither case, this might appear to be too powerful an account, i.e. to provide unnecessary options.

However, when we include not only Middle English but also the stage between Middle English and modern English, Early Modern English (i.e. English 1550-1650), it becomes clear that this extra option is actually not superfluous. Early Modern English is an example of a language which has **Verb-in-V°** ranked below one of the conflicting constraints, **Pred-Right**, but above the other one, **HMC**:

(85) Pred-Right >> Verb-in-V° >> HMC

This ranking will derive the facts of Early Modern English, where *do*-insertion in questions is far more common than *do*-insertion in negative clauses:

(86)	% do	1475 1500	1500 1525	1525 1535	1535 1550	1550 1575	1575 1600	1600 1625	1625 1650	1650 1700
	- in questions	6.4	30.3	33.0	45.1	55.8	57.0	64.0	75.0	77.4
	- in negative declaratives	4.8	7.8	13.7	27.9	38.0	23.8	36.7	31.7	46.0

(figures from Rohrbacher 1999:166, Table 4.2, which builds on Kroch 1989:224, table 3, which again builds on Ellegård 1953:161, table 7, 204, table 20)

(An informal way of thinking about this is that the "normal" situation is that **Verb-in-V°** is very highly ranked. The Early Modern English situation might then be the beginning of the slide of **Verb-in-V°** into insignificance, and the modern English situation with its even lower ranking of **Verb-in-V°** is the end point (so far) of this slide.)

6. Conclusions

6.1 Conclusions, sections 1-4

It was argued that it is possible to formulate checking as a constraint, making possible an account of the link between verbal inflectional morphology and V°-to-I° movement, as argued for by the non-OT-studies Rohrbacher (1999) and Vikner (1997).

By formulating checking as a violable constraint, an inclusion of all the OVlanguages into the above accounts is made possible. It was argued that this would not be possible if violability of constraints was impossible, because although German has more verbal inflection than French and Yiddish, there is no V°-to-I° movement in German, whereas there is V°-to-I° movement in French and Yiddish.

The analysis also made it possible to see Yiddish as an OV-language without undermining the findings of Rohrbacher (1999) and Vikner (1997). It was shown that it was possible to derive the VO/OV-difference with violable constraints, and that the constraints crucial for the VO/OV-difference also had other effects, namely the minimising both of structure and of movement.

The typological predictions were discussed, and two different ways were discussed of dealing with the fact that one out of the six predicted language types (w.r.t. the word order in embedded clauses) was not attested within Germanic and Romance. One was an appeal to the mechanism of constraint conjunctions which would exclude the sixth language type, so that exactly five different language types would be predicted.

Finally, it was shown how the difference between embedded clauses and V2 clauses could be derived by means of the constraint **Obl-Head**.

6.2 Conclusions, section 5

Section 5 discussed a number of issues in the syntax of finite auxiliary verbs and finite main verbs. Having already discussed the syntax of finite main verbs in the earlier sections, it was possible to see where the syntax of finite auxiliary verbs differ from this, and what such a difference co-occurs with. Such differences were found in English, but not in the other languages, and this was correlated with *do*-insertion in V2 clauses and in negative clauses.

(It may be extended to emphatic clauses, Vikner 2001a:207, where it is assumed that emphasis is a head position c-commanding VP but c-commanded by Pers^{\circ} and I^{\circ}, and so its presence in a structure has exactly the same effect as the presence of sentential negation: It intervenes in the chain between I^{\circ} and V^{\circ}. This causes *do*-insertion in English, but not in the other languages).

Why is light do necessary in V2? Because verb movement has a price, and because in English, this price is higher than the price of inserting a light do. This is assumed, not derived, but most of the other findings of this section can be derived from this initial assumption.

Why is light *do* always finite? Because light *do* is never inserted under V°, only under I°. Insertion of *do* under V° would require one more VP and therefore one more violation of **Pred-Right**, and the advantages of *do*-insertion would be lost.

If *do* can be inserted outside VP, why not insert a finite main verb outside VP, seeing as this would also cut down the number of violations of **Pred-Right**? Because only non-thematic verbs can be inserted outside VP. Thematic verbs inserted directly outside

VP would not be able to assign their thematic roles, and I take this to be ruled out (by GEN).

This leaves open the possibility of inserting other verbs under I°, as long as they are non-thematic, and this is precisely what happens in English: The auxiliaries *be*, *do*, *have*, and the modal verbs, but also the main verb *be* are inserted outside VP, which is why they precede sentential adverbials in English, in contrast to English finite main verbs.

Why is there no *do*-insertion with non-thematic verbs? The insertion of non-thematic verbs outside VP further means that there is nothing to be saved by insertion of light *do* in such cases: **Pred-Right** is already only violated once, by the main verb in V°. This is why *do*-insertion is impossible with the auxiliaries *be*, *do*, *have*, with the main verb *be*, and with the modal verbs (but not impossible with other main verbs, including main verb *do* and main verb *have*).

Because *do*-insertion (during V2) and the insertion of non-thematic verbs outside VP follow from exactly the same ranking, it makes the prediction that any language that shows the differences between main and auxiliary verbs found in English will also have *do*-insertion, and vice versa.

Why is light *do* necessary with sentential negation? Because sentential negation intervenes in the chain between I° and V°. Such a chain has to obtain both when there is V°-to-I° movement (in which case the chain is the movement path of the finite verb) and also when there is no V°-to-I° movement (in which case the chain is the checking relation between I° and the finite verb in V°, which still has to show subject-verb agreement, cf. e.g. English, Faroese, German and Dutch). As in V2 clauses, English prefers to insert *do*, although this costs a violation of V-in-V°, whereas in the other languages, where V-in-V° is ranked much higher, not violating V-in-V° is more important than not violating the conflicting constraint, in this case HMC (Head Movement Constraint).

In the V2 cases the constraint in conflict with V-in-V° was **Pred-Right**. The fact that the constraint with which V-in-V° conflicts is not the same in the two cases opens the door to the possibility that languages might exist with do-insertion in one but not the other case. This is compatible with the fact that do-insertion in questions seems to slightly predate do-insertion in negative environments in late Middle English and early modern English, cf. section 5.7.

6.3 Not covered

• V2 vs. residual V2

The variation between French and English (V2 only in questions, i.e. "residual V2") on one hand and the other Germanic languages on the other (V2 in all main clauses) can be shown to be derivable by means of two constraints **Wh-spec** (requiring *wh*-operators to be in a specifier position) and **Operator-spec** (requiring all operators including topics to be in a specifier position), see Vikner 2001a:226-254. This account also predicts the impossibility of the mirror image of English and French, i.e. languages with V2 in topicalisations but not in questions.

Optionality of complementisers

that is optional only in VO-languages without V°-to-I° movement, but obligatory in VO-languages with V°-to-I° movement (an effect of the constraint **Projection-Principle**, Grimshaw 1997, Vikner 2001b, and many others) and in all OV-languages (because all embedded sentences have to be extraposed, just like subject sentences in the VO-languages, which also have obligatory *that*).

Possibility of transitive expletive constructions

In the VO-languages, transitive expletive constructions are possible only in languages with V°-to-I° movement, an observation going back at least to Vikner (1990:3.7, 3.24, 1995:153, 188-190) and Sigurðsson (1991:354). This is because the logical subject (which was shown to be in TP-spec by Jonas & Bobaljik 1993:88-89) is licensed from I°, and such

licensing requires that I° has content, which is only the case if the verb has moved there. In OV-languages, on the other hand, following Haider & Rosengren (1998:48-51, 2003), the logical subject of a transitive expletive construction may be licensed by the verb in situ.

References

Baker, Mark: 1988, Incorporation, University of Chicago Press, Chicago.

- Bakovic, Eric: 1998, "Optimality and Inversion in Spanish" in Pilar Barbosa, Danny Fox, Paul Hagstrom, Martha McGinnis, and David Pesetsky (eds.), Is the Best Good Enough?, Optimality and Competition in Syntax, MIT Press, Cambridge MA, pp. 35-58.
- Belletti, Adriana: 1990, Generalized Verb Movement, Aspects of Verb Syntax, Rosenberg & Sellier, Turin.
- Bobaljik, Jonathan: 1995, "Morphosyntax: The Syntax of Verbal Inflection", Ph.D., M.I.T.
- Bybee, Joan: 2003a, "The development of the category of auxiliary in English", paper presented at the XVIth International Conference on Historical Linguistics, Univ. of Copenhagen, August 2003.
- Bybee, Joan: 2003b, "Mechanisms of change in grammaticization: The role of frequency" in Brian Joseph and Richard Janda (eds.), *The Handbook of Historical Linguistics*, Blackwell, Oxford, pp. 602-23
- Chomsky, Noam: 1970, "Remarks on Nominalization" in Roderick Jacobs & Peter Rosenbaum (eds.), *Readings in English Transformational Grammar*, Ginn, Waltham, pp. 184-221.
- Chomsky, Noam: 1981, Lectures on Government and Binding, Foris, Dordrecht.
- Chomsky, Noam: 1993, "A Minimalist Program for Linguistic Theory" in Kenneth Hale & Samuel Jay Keyser (eds.), *The View from Building 20*, MIT Press, Cambridge MA, pp. 1-52.
- Chomsky, Noam: 1995, The Minimalist Program, MIT Press, Cambridge MA.
- Davis, Norman (ed.): 1971, *The Paston Letters and Papers of the Fifteenth Century*, Clarendon Press, Oxford.
- Ellegård, Alvar: 1953, The Auxiliary Do: The Establishment and Regulation of its Use in English, Almquist & Wiksell, Stockholm.
- Fanselow, Gisbert & Sascha W. Felix: 1987, Sprachtheorie, UTB/Francke, Tübingen.
- Grimshaw, Jane: 1997, "Projection, Heads, and Optimality" in *Linguistic Inquiry*, **28.3**, 373-422.
- Grimshaw, Jane: 1998, "Constraints on Constraints in Optimality Theory Syntax", ms, Rutgers University.
- Grimshaw, Jane: 1999, "Heads and Clauses", presented at 3rd Workshop on Optimality Theory Syntax, university of Stuttgart, November 1999.
- Grimshaw, Jane: 2000, "Heads and Clauses", presented at SOAS, London, March 2000.
- Grimshaw, Jane & Armin Mester: 1988, "Light Verbs and Theta-Marking" in *Linguistic Inquiry* **19.2**, 205-232.
- Haegeman, Liliane: 1995, *The Syntax of Negation*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Haider, Hubert: 1988, "Matching projections" in Anna Cardinaletti, Guglielmo Cinque, & Giuliana Giusti (eds.), *Constituent Structure: Papers from the 1987 GLOW Conference*, Foris, Dordrecht, pp. 101-121.
- Haider, Hubert: 1993, Deutsche Syntax Generativ, Gunter Narr Verlag, Tübingen.
- Haider, Hubert: 1997, "Precedence among Predicates" in *Journal of Comparative Germanic Linguistics* 1.1, 3-41.
- Haider, Hubert: 2000, "OV is More Basic than VO" in Peter Svenonius (ed.), *The derivation of VO and OV*, John Benjamins, Amsterdam, pp. 45-67.
- Haider, Hubert & Inger Rosengren: 1998, "Scrambling" in Sprache und Pragmatik 49, 1-104.

- Haider, Hubert & Inger Rosengren: 2003, "Scrambling: Nontriggered Chain formation in OV Languages" in *Journal of Germanic Linguistics* 15.3, 203-267.
- Ito, Junko & Armin Mester: 1999, "On the Sources of Opacity in OT: Coda processes in German", ms, University of California, Santa Cruz (ROA #347-0999).
- Jackendoff, Ray: 1977, X-bar-Syntax: A Study of Phrase Structure, MIT Press, Cambridge MA.
- Jonas, Dianne & Jonathan Bobaljik: 1993, "Specs for Subjects: The Role of TP in Icelandic" in MIT Working Papers in Linguistics 18, 59-98.
- Kager, René: 1999, Optimality Theory, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Kiparsky, Paul: 1996, "The Shift to Head-Initial VP in Germanic" in Höskuldur Thráinsson, Samuel Epstein, & Steve Peter (eds.), *Studies in Comparative Germanic Syntax II*, Kluwer, Dordrecht, pp. 140-179.
- Kroch, Anthony: 1989, "Reflexes of Grammar in Patterns of Language Change" in Language Variation and Change 1, 199-244.
- Legendre, Géraldine, Jane Grimshaw, & Sten Vikner (eds.): 2001, *Optimality-theoretic Syntax*, MIT Press, Cambridge MA.
- Müller, Gereon: 1997, "Beschränkungen für Binomialbildung im Deutschen" in Zeitschrift für Sprachwissenschaft 16.1/2, 5-51.
- Müller, Gereon & Wolfgang Sternefeld (eds.): 2001, *Competition in Syntax*, Mouton de Gruyter, Berlin.
- Pesetsky, David: 1997, "Optimality Theory and Syntax: Movement and Pronunciation" in Diana Archangeli & D. Terence Langendoen (eds.), *Optimality Theory, An Overview*, Blackwell, Oxford, pp. 134-170.
- Pesetsky, David: 1998, "Some Optimality Principles of Sentence Pronunciation" in Pilar Barbosa, Danny Fox, Paul Hagstrom, Martha McGinnis, and David Pesetsky (eds.), *Is the Best Good Enough?, Optimality and Competition in Syntax*, MIT Press, Cambridge MA, pp. 337-383.
- Platzack, Christer: 1988, "The Emergence of a Word Order Difference in Scandinavian Subordinate Clauses" in Denise Fekete & Zofia Laubitz (eds.), McGill Working Papers in Linguistics, Special Issue on Comparative Germanic Syntax, McGill University, Montréal, pp. 215-238.
- Pollock, Jean-Yves: 1989, "Verb Movement, Universal Grammar, and the Structure of IP" in *Linguistic Inquiry* **20.3**, 365-424.
- Prince, Alan & Paul Smolensky: 1993, "Optimality Theory", Technical Report 2, Rutgers University Center for Cognitive Science.
- Prince, Alan & Paul Smolensky: 2004, *Optimality Theory Constraint Interaction in Generative Grammar*, Blackwell, Oxford.
- Radford, Andrew: 1997, Syntactic Theory and the Structure of English, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- van Riemsdijk, Henk & Edwin Williams: 1986, Introduction to the Theory of Grammar, MIT Press, Cambridge MA.
- Rizzi, Luigi: 1990, Relativized Minimality, MIT Press, Cambridge MA.
- Rizzi, Luigi: 2001, "Relativized Minimality Effects" in Mark Baltin & Chris Collins (eds.), Handbook of Contemporary Syntactic Theory, Blackwell, Oxford, pp. 89-110.
- Roberts, Ian: 1985, "Agreement Parameters and the Development of English Modal Auxiliaries" in *Natural Language & Linguistic Theory* **3.1**, 21-58.
- Roberts, Ian: 1993, Verbs and Diachronic Syntax, Kluwer, Dordrecht.
- Roberts, Ian: 2001, "Head Movement", in Mark Baltin & Chris Collins (eds.), *Handbook* of Contemporary Syntactic Theory, Blackwell, Oxford, pp. 113-147.
- Rohrbacher, Bernhard: 1999, Morphology-driven Syntax, John Benjamins, Amsterdam.

- Scholten, Christina: 1988, "Principles of Universal Grammar and the Auxiliary Verb Phenomenon", Ph.D., UCLA.
- Sigurðsson, Halldór Ármann: 1991, "Icelandic Case-marked PRO and the Licensing of Lexical Arguments" in *Natural Language & Linguistic Theory* **9.2**, 327-363.
- Smolensky, Paul: 1995, "On the internal structure of the constraint component of UG", talk given at UCLA, April 1995.
- Smolensky, Paul: 1997, "Constraint Interaction in Generative Grammar II: Local Conjunction (or, Random Rules in Universal Grammar)", talk given at the Hopkins Optimality Theory Workshop/University of Maryland Mayfest, May 1997.
- Speas, Margaret: 1997, "Optimality Theory and Syntax: Null Pronouns and Control" in Diana Archangeli & D. Terence Langendoen (eds.), *Optimality Theory, An Overview*, Blackwell, Oxford, pp. 171-199.
- Steele, Robert (ed.): 1898, *Three Prose Versions of the Secreta Secretorum*, Early English Text Society Series, Kegan Paul, Trench , Trübner & Co., London.
- Stowell, Tim: 1981, "Origins of Phrase Structure", Ph.D., M.I.T.
- Travis, Lisa: 1984, "Parameters and Effects of Word Order Variation", Ph.D., M.I.T.
- Vikner, Sten: 1990, "Verb Movement and the Licensing of NP-positions in the Germanic Languages", Ph.D., University of Geneva.
- Vikner, Sten: 1995, Verb Movement and Expletive Subjects in the Germanic Languages, Oxford University Press, New York.
- Vikner, Sten: 1997, "V°-to-I° Movement and Inflection for Person in All Tenses" in Liliane Haegeman (ed.): *The New Comparative Syntax*, Longman, London pp. 189-213.
- Vikner, Sten: 1999, "V°-til-I° flytning og personfleksion i alle tempora" (V°-to-I° Movement and Inflection for Person in All Tenses) in *Islenskt mál* **19**, 81-128. < www.hum.au.dk/engelsk/engsv/papers/vikn99b.pdf > .
- Vikner, Sten: 2001a, Verb Movement Variation in Germanic and Optimality Theory, Habilitationsschrift, University of Tübingen. < www.hum.au.dk/engelsk/engsv/papers/viknhabi.pdf > .
- Vikner, Sten: 2001b, "V°-to-I° movement and "do"-insertion in Optimality Theory" in Géraldine Legendre, Jane Grimshaw, & Sten Vikner (eds.), *Optimalitytheoretic Syntax*, MIT Press, Cambridge MA, pp. 427-464.
- Westlake, J.S. (ed.): 1913, *The Prose Life of Alexander*, Early English Text Society Series, Oxford University Press, London.
- Zepter, Alexandra: 2003, "Phrase Structure Directionality: Having a few choices", Ph.D., Rutgers University.